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Swaffham Town Council

Minutes of the Transport & Environment Committee meeting held on Tuesday 1st June 2021 at 4.00pm in the Council Chamber.

Councillors:			Mrs J Anscombe, Mrs L Beech, Mr K Oliver 

Committee members:	Mr P Bray, Mrs K Gordon, Mr S Sole, Mr J Zielinski (in the chair from Agenda item 1)

Deputy Town Clerk:	Mrs C Smith
Office Administrator:		Mrs H Duggan

	
1. Chair and Vice Chair for the forthcoming year 2021-22 
	Charman
Mrs K Gordon proposed Mr John Zielinski, seconded by Cllr Anscombe.

It was unanimously agreed Mr John Zielinski be confirmed as Transport & Environment Committee Chairman for 2021-22

Vice Chairman
Mrs K Gordon proposed Cllr Anscombe, seconded by Cllr Beech.

It was unanimously agreed Cllr Judy Anscombe be confirmed as Transport &  Environment Committee Vice Chairman for 2021-22
	
2. Apologies for absence. 
Cllr  J Skinner – convalescing
Cllr L Scott – work commitments
Mr S Sole – family commitment

3. Declarations of interest. 
There were no declarations of interest noted.

4. Traffic, Access or Environment issues from Non-Members Councillors.
No non-members Cllrs were present at the meeting and no issues were raised in advance.

5. Minutes
The minutes from the Transport & Environment meetings held  on Tuesday 6th April 2021 and Tuesday 4th May 2021 were agreed by the Chairman as an accurate record.

6. Highways Engineer, Jack Griffiths. 
Apologies were received from Jack Griffiths ahead of the meeting, an update was given to  Cllr Anscombe on a number of agenda items as recorded.
It was acknowledged a visit to the office from Norwich for a short meeting was not always convenient however Committee members were keen to ensure an initial meet as well as a presence at some future meetings.
Details of future meeting dates would be communicated with the Highways Engineer to enable appropriate time to be booked in his diary.

It was agreed details of future meeting dates would be communicated with the Highways Engineer to enable appropriate time to be booked in his diary.



1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
6.1. Parish Partnerships – progress on Theatre St Signage and Bears Lane resurfacing. 
Payment, as quoted below, would be made next week, after which the work would be planned and undertaken.  
50% contribution:
· Signage				£265
· Bears Lane resurfacing		£1500

It was agreed Cllr Anscombe would circulate the final signage location plan, previously  agreed by the Committee.

6.2. Southlands/Wolferton Drive
A letter, received from a local resident, regarding a footpath between Southlands and Wolferton Drive was referred to Highways and a response from the Highways Engineer given as follows:
“I appreciate the increase in footfall and appreciate that speed of vehicles contributes to the feeling of safety when using the designated footway. All requests for speed limit changes in the county are assessed in line with our adopted Speed Management Strategy which is County Council policy. New speed limits can be costly and take significant staff time to develop. Reduced funding means there is no forward programme or budget for such requests. If a scheme were to be funded it would require a traffic regulation order which requires us to follow a legal procedure and takes around 12 months.
We do consider providing such measures where funding is available and under the following circumstances;
• Linked to clear evidence of road safety issues or hazards which may be improved by a speed limit which would achieve a good level of driver compliance.
• Where a new development changes the character of the highway and this would be funded by the developer.
• Locations exhibiting the highest priority will be those where there is a proven, speed related casualty record and are likely to be taken forward for further development. We automatically record those sites through personal injury accident records collated by the Police.
Looking specifically at the C44 Cley Road between Southlands and Wolferton Drive, I am pleased to say that there has been no recorded injury accidents on the road in the last three years. Cley Road is of a reasonable width and alignment and in a condition commensurate with its use. Southfields and Woldferton Drive are within 30mph zones. Currently I do not believe that a reduction in the speed limit on Cley Road would be successful in delivering the benefits sought if one was imposed. “

It was agreed to advise the resident of the Highway Engineer comments.

6.3. Report on the SAM new placements 
The Deputy Clerk advised that the Highway Engineer had met with the Works Manager and they had agreed the placements for the new and existing SAM machines.

It was agreed to circulate a note of the agreed SAM placements to Committee members for information.
 
It was decided for ease to address Agenda item 11.1 at this time:
Latest Data from SAM 
The Highway Engineer provided the following comment:
“With this data it provides useful information to aid police with targeting areas known for speeding. My first recommendation would be to provide the information to the police who can then potentially use the data to target their traffic policing. As noted previously, the funding for changing or implementing speed/traffic changes is difficult and has to be prioritised for areas with known speed related casualty records.
Committee members had read through the summarised data taken from the exiting SAM – average speeds, max speed and volume of cars over the period last few years. Cllr Oliver had raised the issue of the maximum speeds occurring with Highways however it was noted these were instances rather than hot spots and would require a more detailed feasibility study before warranting speed restriction measures.”
 
It was recommended the information be shared with the local police who could investigate the speeding issues where necessary.

It was agreed to share the summary SAM information with the local police.

6.4. Station St speeding
The Deputy Clerk shared a recent email from a resident of Station St asking for support to pursue NCC regarding a possible new road crossing and reduced speed limit in Station St.
Committee members discussed the email at length and decided further information was needed to investigate it further.

It was agreed to request further information from the resident at Station St to help review the issues raised.
 
6.5. Buttercross Paving
Committee members were pleased to receive the following update from the Highway Engineer:
“I have arranged for my area technician to attend this location. He has arranged for works to be carried out to relay the blockwork on the crossing point. When the works are taking place I am going to attend to assess the ground condition and see what the blocks are laid upon. From this I may be able to then provide further options to try and prevent the blocks from sinking/moving again. The blocks will be looking to be repaired within the month (both road space and weather permitting).”

7. Outstanding actions agreed at previous meetings: 
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
7. 
7.1. Information on FP25 
Committee members could not recall what this referred to and why it was on the Agenda and so it was proposed to refer to Cllr Scott for clarity.

It was agreed to ask Cllr Scott to clarify what FP25 related to and what the issue was the Committee needed to discuss.

7.2. Missing Crossing in Watton Rd – Cllr E Colman 
Cllr Anscombe confirmed she had spoken with Cllr Colman regarding this and was advised that should the Committee and Council wish to support the request then an application could be put forward via the next Parish Partnership Scheme.
Committee members discussed the issue and it was acknowledged that additional investigation into the S38 for the Merryweather Development was needed to ascertain if a footpath was originally agreed but omitted and if so could it be resurrected now after so many years had passed. The possibility of a second crossing on Watton Road was briefly discussed alongside cycle lane to help reduce traffic speeds.
It was suggested that the cycle lane idea be referred to Matthew Haywood, NCC to be included in his current remit of looking at walking, cycling, footpath programme.

It was agreed to ask Matthew Haywood to a future Committee meeting to discuss the issues with Watton Road. 

	The Chairman volunteered to investigate the Merryweather Development S38 before the next meeting.

8. Coronation Grove.
A request had been received from a resident requesting a grassed area of the highway outside their property at Coronation Grove be paved for ease of access from car to house.
Committee members gave consideration to the request however decided against supporting the request as there was a need to retain green areas for the town.   
It was agreed to decline the request for support to replace a grass area with paving at Coronation Grove.

9. Swaffham Town Council Committee Structure. 
Cllr Anscombe provided an overview of the recent changes to the Council Committee structure, including the newly named Transport & Environment Committee. 

10. Strategic Priorities.
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
7. 
8. 
9. 
10. 
10.1. Proposed economic development vision 
Cllr Colman provided the following update for the Committee:
“Norfolk County Council and Breckland District Council have agreed the Economic Development work is best led by the District Council to allow it to tie in with the upcoming Town Delivery Plan.
“Ed is working with Andrew Holdsworth and Breckland’s Deputy Leader to agree a firm timescale for the kick off of this work, but all parties are agreed it is important this is enacted swiftly to ensure momentum isn’t lost.
“Conversations are taking place behind the scenes at officer and Councillor level and we hope to have an announcement to make by the end of the month.
“We are committed to maintaining the objectives discussed with this committee previously throughout the scope of the Town Delivery Plan and will be engaging with Swaffham Town Council as an important stakeholder throughout this process.
“Since our initial conversations new funding sources have come online so we are working through the best possible was of funding this work to ensure maximum value for money and no duplication.”
Committee members were disappointed with this approach. 
It was noted there was a meeting being held at Breckland on Tuesday 2nd June on this subject;  Cllr Anscombe and the Deputy Clerk were attending and a report would be provided at the  June Full Council meeting on 9th June 2021.

10.2. Station St Parking area 
Cllr Anscombe confirmed the Council had reviewed the questions raised by Breckland and were now awaiting a progress report from them. Cllr Anscombe offered to follow up with Simon Taylor-Avery, BDC for an update.
 
10.3. BDP sustainable Swaffham 
It was noted by the Chairman that the Committee had an agreed strategy, endorsed by the Council however the Committee were unable to progress it further without the support and  the partnership of BDC and NCC.

It was agreed to send a copy of the BDP Sustainable Strategy report to Cllr Oliver for information. 

11. Traffic and Parking.
1. 
2. 
3. 
4. 
5. 
6. 
7. 
8. 
9. 
10. 
11. 
11.1. Latest Data from SAM 
This was discussed at Agenda item 6.3

12. Environment and Sustainability. 
12. 
12.1. The Big Clean Up on Norfolk Day 27th July 
12.2. Cllr Anscombe advised she had previously contacted Cllr Colman with a view to the Council supporting this initiative and was guided towards Andy Grant, NCC.
It was also noted the Swaffham & District Lions were also conducting a litter pick exercise on 13thJune and were asking the Council for areas to recommend.

It was agreed Cllr Anscombe would contact Andy Grant, NCC to find out more about the planned Big Clean Up on Norfolk Day 2021. 

13. Walking and Cycling 
13. 
13.1. Walks for Swaffham Hub Update
Cllr Anscombe provided an update on progress to date and the potential to link in with a NCC supplier, Pathmakers. Additionally Cllr Anscombe wished to discuss the project with Matthew Haywood, NCC 

14. Next Meeting 
It was noted that following the recent Committee Structure changes the Transport & Environment Committee meetings were moved to a quarterly basis, with ad hoc meetings if required for specific topics.
The next scheduled meeting is Tues 7th September 2021 4pm Town Hall Chamber.

Agenda items for the next meeting: 
Review of Committee Strategy  Plan

The potential to hold an interim meeting with Matthew Haywood, NCC was discussed as there were several items that required his attention.

It was agreed to hold an interim Committee meeting with Matthew Haywood, NCC.




         Meeting Closed 17.25pm					Chairman………………  
Initials…………..
